

## SOUTH FLORIDA WATER MANAGEMENT DISTRICT

February 17, 2017

Ms. Laura Reynolds Friends of the Everglades 11767 South Dixie Highway, Suite 232 Miami, FL 33156

Dear Ms. Reynolds:

I received your letter regarding the February 2, 2017 Water Resources Advisory Commission (WRAC) meeting and the ongoing Lake Okeechobee Watershed Planning Project (LOWP). This organization encourages and welcomes public participation regarding projects that will restore the Everglades. I appreciate your point of view. Please allow me to offer more information to give you a better understanding of the project and its benefits.

I can assure you that the solutions South Florida Water Management District (SFWMD) scientists and engineers are currently studying, including Aquifer Storage and Recovery (ASR) and Deep Injection Wells (DIW) north of Lake Okeechobee, are not a "temporary fix". These technologies have always been a crucial part of the permanent solution. The original Comprehensive Everglades Restoration Plan envisioned the use of ASR wells to store excess stormwater in the Upper Floridan Aquifer to reduce damaging estuary releases during wet periods. That water can be recovered during dry periods to help the environment.

Just like CERP envisioned the use of ASR wells, subsequent independent scientific studies such as the Florida Senate-initiated 2015 University of Florida Water Study suggested that, "Deep injection wells could be part of a long-term solution to reduce damaging discharges to the St. Lucie and Caloosahatchee estuaries, or they could provide an interim solution until additional storage, treatment and conveyance capacity can be constructed south of Lake Okeechobee."

The Florida Legislature last year passed a law requiring the state to prioritize projects that will reduce damaging estuary releases. Decades of planning and independent scientific study show that the methods being studied through the LOWP process will reduce damaging estuary releases. In years like 2016, Deep Injection Wells could have been employed quickly to reduce the severity of damaging discharges that caused emergency conditions in the estuaries. The only reasonable and proper thing to do is conduct more in-depth scientific study and collect public input on all available options, including the use of ASR and DIW. Our main goal is to find and implement viable

solutions to reduce the impact of the damaging discharges and restore the Everglades by examining all options. This should be the main focus of any group truly committed to restoration.

Your letter quoted statistics regarding the performance of a northern reservoir versus a southern reservoir. These statistics are flawed and have been repeated by groups who clearly have done no research on their own. Instead, these groups cite false numbers that come from an October report from the Everglades Foundation. Analysis shows improperly manipulated modeling assumptions to artificially skew the outcomes by making the performance of a southern reservoir far higher than it would be in reality; the real constraints were ignored by its authors. The manipulated science also artificially reduced the supposed performance of a northern reservoir. The Foundation's study was an "academic exercise" and its results are simply useless statistics that should not be relied upon or repeated and certainly not transcribed in a letter advocating for a solution. For a full explanation of the failings in the Foundation's modeling report, please see the attached letter from SFWMD Hydrology and Hydraulics Bureau Chief Akin Owosina to the Foundation explaining the grave issues with their modeling and results.

Finally, I would gladly accept your request to review the information being developed through the ongoing LOWP. I invite you to have a conversation with Mr. Owosina at your earliest convenience. He can go over the project, answer your questions in greater detail and further explain the misrepresentations surrounding the reduction numbers cited in your letter.

Sincerely,

Dan O'Keefe

Chairman, SFWMD Governing Board

DOK/rb Attachment



## SOUTH FLORIDA WATER MANAGEMENT DISTRICT

January 9, 2017

Tom Van Lent, Ph.D. Everglades Foundation 18001 Old Cutler Road, Suite 625 Palmetto Bay, FL 33157

TOM

Dear Dr. Van Lent:

The scientists and engineers of the South Florida Water Management District (District) have reviewed the modeling (model code and input assumptions) which was the basis of the Oct. 26, 2016 article, "A comparison of the Benefits of Northern and Southern Everglades Storage" by you and R. Paudel, Ph.D., published by the Everglades Foundation<sup>1</sup>.

The assumptions you made in the model input were obviously selected to reduce performance of northern storage and create an outcome in favor of southern storage. In fact, the entire article claims findings based on irresponsible science, which presents a false choice not reflective of South Florida's current water management system.

It is important to incorporate current information and science into any analysis that informs and prioritizes proposed work. Your plan ignores a base condition that accounts for the existing A-1 Flow Equalization Basin (FEB) and proposed A-2 FEB included in the Congressionally authorized Central Everglades Planning Project (CEPP). By ignoring these features, your analysis is more an academic exercise than a realistic tool to support informed policy and decision making.

Contrary to claims presented in your article, the model code used by the Everglades Foundation is not the official version of the "SFWMM 2x2 Model" that has been consistently used for evaluation of the Comprehensive Everglades Restoration Plan (CERP) and other projects conducted by the District and U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. In fact, you modified the model code without the knowledge or consent of the copyright owner -- the District. It is imperative that you acknowledge this for all future reporting, as it is misleading for you to state that your results were produced by the District's model.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> You have compared 360,000 acre-feet of storage south of Lake Okeechobee versus 200,000 acre-feet of storage north of Lake Okeechobee, numbers that appear in the 2000 CERP. The current plan being studied in the Lake Okeechobee Watershed Planning Project (LOWP) includes northern storage features which consider an average of 1.9 million acre-feet of water.

Tom Van Lent, Ph.D. January 9, 2017 Page 2

Below is a summary of key findings from our review of your work that were not disclosed in your article:

- Contrary to the assertions in your article, your model runs do <u>not</u> use CERP assumptions. First, you manipulated the footprint and depth assumptions for the defined CERP storage features. Second, you modified Lake Okeechobee operations, thereby artificially improving southern storage's ability to affect estuary releases, while reducing northern storage performance. In other words, your assumptions dictate your preferred outcome.
- Your model runs describe a plan that cannot be implemented in reality. Your plan adversely impacts water quality, unlawfully takes water from existing legal users and risks the continued existence of endangered species.
- Your claim of an "almost" 50 percent reduction in estuary releases in the southern storage scenario is based on assumptions that defy reality by ignoring the system's constraints such as the Stormwater Treatment Areas' capacity for sending clean water south, thus violating water quality standards.
- You assumed a dramatic expansion of Everglades Agricultural Area (EAA) canal capacity. This is one of a number of costly infrastructure changes not clearly identified, but needed to achieve your touted performance.
- You only rely on a single metric, reduction in flows to the estuaries. You do not distinguish between beneficial lower flows and damaging high flows. For example, flows to the Caloosahatchee Estuary are often beneficial during dry season, and your metric takes "credit" for reducing such beneficial flows.

Any accurate metric for defining success must include not just the volumetric reduction, which is important, but also the frequency of damaging discharges, which is critical and paramount to the sustainability of estuaries and the opportunity for these systems to recover between occurrences.

A combination of both north and south storage, as CERP and the 2015 University of Florida Water Institute study envisioned, performs better than southern storage alone. While there is currently a great deal of southern storage both implemented and planned, northern storage must be planned, funded and constructed before the full benefits of existing and planned storage features to the south can ever be realized.

In summary, your plan as modeled is not a realistic means to store and send water south. To successfully convey water from Lake Okeechobee through the Water Conservation Areas to Everglades National Park and, subsequently, to Florida Bay you cannot:

- Ignore water quality standards.
- Ignore water supply for the environment and existing legal users.
- Ignore the Endangered Species Act.

Releasing a report in this form is a misrepresentation of the facts.

Tom Van Lent, Ph.D. January 9, 2017 Page 3

We appreciate the opportunity to review your work, and I am available should you have any questions about this review.

Sincerely,

Akintunde O. Owosina, P.E.

Bureau Chief - Hydrology and Hydraulics